
EWS AND NOTES

What" cw in Polynesia

A large cale program devi ed under the United Nations
World Decade for Cultural Development and administrated
by UNESCO. I 'aka ,"'loana: The Ocean Roads. was
establi hed in re ponse to a growing a\ arene s among Pacific
i landers of the importance of their heritage. Vaka Aloana's
theme is the Pacific Ocean. the source of people's resources.
and the pathway linking the i lands and peoples of the region.

The program' objective are a better under tanding and
appreciation of the cultural heritage of Pacific peoples as well
a their diver Itles: development of cultures and attitudes
\\hich build on that heritage while. at the same time. taking
advantage of the technologies of today: a greater
under tanding and tolerance for values. practices and
attitudes of other.

The goals of "aka .l/oana are to reinforce link bet\ een
Pacific people. promote and disseminate knowledge (both
traditional and scientific) concerning the sea and its
re ources: to tudy conservation and appropriate use of
resource for the benefit of people of the region: to promote
a!1 form of an which have the common theme of the ea: and
to involve people of various island countrie .

The "aka ,lloana program is administrated through the
UNESCO Office for Pacific tudies in Apia. Western Samoa.
For further information. contact Mr. Mali Voi. UNESCO
Office for the Pacific tate. PO Bo:" 5766. Matauta-uta PO.:
Apia. We tern amoa.

Hawai'i

The tate of Hawai'i ha withdrawn from a mammoth
geothermal-electricity project on the i land of Hawai·i. This
action follows t\\O lawsuit and years of oppo ition by
enYironmentali t and native Hawaiians. The project would
ha 'e involved cClrving up the Puna rainfore t and adding a
network of powerplant . pipelines. and transmi ion lines to
end electricity via undersea cable to Honolulu

• The Office of Hawaiian Affair ha filed a lawsuit to force
the state to expand its Hawaiian immersion education
program. The uit eeks to require the state to create a pool of
Hawaiian language teacher by allowing tandard b~ which
"community e:"peni e can be substituted... to u e the e
people a part of that poo'''. OHA I concerned with the
sUJ\'i\'al of the Hawaiian language.

Tahiti

Tahiti recorded 200.000 \'i itors so far in 1995-<1 record.
The January-June results put Tahiti 13.635 tourists ahead of
the ame period la t year when a reeord of 166.086 wa et.
The lead over la t year repre ent 17A5% touri t volume
increase. The average tay for all touri ts during the month of
June jumped from 8.85 day a year ago to 12.-+3 days this

year. The top three countries represented among the tourists
are the U.S. mainland: France. and Japan. A drop was
recorded in the number of visitors from Germany and New
Zealand.

• Due to the renewed nuclear tests, riots have broken out in
Tahiti. [n August, a major demonstration in Papeete
coincided with the arrival of the Greenpeace flagship
Rainbow Warrior 11 which then continued on to the Mururoa
test site. Her mullinational crew consists of individuals [Tom
France. New Zealand, Australia. Solomon Islands, Fiji,
Britain, the Netherlands. the United States and Italy. Upon
crossing the 12 mile test zone limit. some 150 French
commandos surrounded and stormed the Greenpeaee ship.
Tear gas cannisters were thrown on board. doors knocked
down and windows smashed. The crew was detained and
interrogated for some 15 hours and some were arrested.

outh Pacific leaders condemned the action against the
Greenpeace ship which was clearly overkill considering that
the cre\ did not offer an resistence. The Warrior was towed
back into international waters. Later, in a separate encounter.
both the Warrior and the MY Greenpeace were boarded by
French commandos and nine Greenpeace inflatable rafts were
intercepted. Two Greenpeace divers who reached a test
mOIl1toring platform were arrested.

President Chirac stated that he had great respect for the
governments and people of the South Pacific but the tests
would go ahead anyway. He asserts the tests have no
ecological impact. but independent studies have found defects
in the sub-strata of the atoll. Since 1970 more than 130
nuclear \ arheads have been detonated in deep shafts on the
atoll. Elevated levels of plutonium were found outside the 12
mile sea zone.

As we go to press. rioting continues in Papeete. Many
building have been firebombed. shops looted. and downtown
stores boarded up. One tourist hotel had to be e acuated. The
airport wa clo cd as local protester overran the airport
rlll1'way and set fires in the terminal. The French response was
tear gas and a call for more French paratroopers and Foreign
LegIOnnaires from Mururoa.

Chirac claim that after eight blasts. he will then sign a
global test ban treaty.

ew Zealand and Chile have recalled their ambassadors
from Paris.

Pacific "'ews Bulletin, Vol. I0(6-7). I995 and
rlssociated Press. • eptember 1995.

Marquesas Islands

Member of the Asociaci6n Espanola de Estudios del
Pacifico traveled to the Marquesas Islands to participate in
acti it ie that celebrated the 400th anni ersary of the
discovery of those islands by Mendaiia in 1595. Among those
in the delegation from Spain were Francisco Mellen Blanco.
Mercede Palau. Vicente Fernandez Vazquez. and Carlos
Fernandez Shaw. former ambassador from Spain to the South
Pacific. The Spanish group visited four islands and
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participated in various activities at Hiva Oa, Fatu Hiva and
Tahuata. They were accompanied by Sr Cadillac,
Administrator of the Marquesas Islands, and the mayors of
the three islands mentioned above; Bishop Chevalier, and
other civil and religious persons of French Polynesia. The
Spanish delegation placed commemorative plaques at Fatu
Hiva, the first island to be isited by Mendafia, and at
Tahuata, where they also celebrated Mass.

Prior to their arrival in the Marquesas. the Spanish
delegation presented 100 books in Spanish and English to the
library of the University of French Polynesia in Punuaauia.

As part of the general celebration, the Office des Postes has
issued handsome stamps to commemorate the 400th
anniversary.

Mangareva

The dramatic intensification of ciguatera problems is
believed to be linked to reef damage or pollution originating
at the nuclear-testing facilities on Mururoa. Islanders can no
longer eat fish caught in Mangareva's lovely lagoon. The
toxins have no effect on the fish but become concentrated in
large predatory fish and thus enter the food chain. The entire
population of Mangareva (near the test site of Mumroa) has
suffered from seafood poisoning.

David Stanley, Tahiti-Polynesia Handbook.

International ews

Santiago de Chile

• Protestors against French nuclear tests marched on July
14th from the French Ambassador's residence on Andres
Bello to the Plaza Italia. Some wore death masks and others
carried a replica of a nuclear missile. The protestors called out
slogans against French President Jacques Chirac and his
decision to renew nuclear testing in Mumroa atoll. A Bastille
Day celebration at the French Embassy was poorly attended
due to general displeasure over the French decision. Thus the
Chilean government has joined Australia, New Zealand, and
Pacific Island states in formally protesting the resumption of
French nuclear tests. The French Ambassador to Chile.
Gerard Cros, stated that the French rationale for testing is
very complicated" with military. politicaL diplomatic and

scientific implications.
The Chilean Senate (of which Rapa ui islander. Alberto

Hotus, is a member) released a st2tement opposing the
nuclear tests, stating that the they will directly affect the
health, flora and fauna of Easter Island. Hotus stated that a
large quantity of poisoned fish has been detected in recent
years. Even though scientific basis is lacking to connect the
incidence of poison fish to the nuclear tests. there are strange
cases that never were recorded prior to the tests. Hotus stated
that only 4800 km separates Rapa Nui from the test area. and
this is not far enough away for safety.
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• On the 24th of Jul . Francisco Bertolucci stated Ulat he
supports the idea of land for Ule Rapa Nui islanders. At thi
time, 40% of the island belongs to CORFU. 40% to CONAF
and, ofUle remaining 20%. the largest part is administered b
the Chilean Navy. Only the urban sector of the Island
remains. that that is practically filled. Bertolucci stated that
the government is responsible for studying the problem of
turning over land to the islanders. The government propertie
are rich agricultural land and also have tourist possibilitie .
Earlier he had noted problems of isolation and suppl . the
lack of incentive. and the need of maintaining the culture. He
also suggested a change in Ule Pascuense Law to eliminate
e>.1enuating circumstances for rape convictions. He stated thi
is a recurring problem on the island and should be treated
severely.

• It has been proposed that a new region of Chile be created
to encompass Rapa Nui and the Juan Fernandez Islands 0
they will be connected directly to the central government and
have a voice in the goverrnent (they are now part of Region V.
The president of the Interior Government of Congress, Carlos
Cantero. proposed that the new region be called Ultra Mar
(Lands beyond the seas). Thus Easter Island and the Juan
Fernandez Islands would have their own governnlent but
would be connected to the national government by mean of a
Ministry of Interior.

• Ricardo Lagos. Ministry of Public Works. aru10unced that
millions are being invested for the progress of Easter Island.
including the improvement of the runway and the paving of
the road to Anakena. The rum ay upgrade will enable the
island to be a future stop on direct flights from Chile to the
Pacific Rim countries. It will also impro e the integration of
the island with Chile and the rest of the world. Asphalt
removed for runway repair will be recycled for the road
paving project.

Australia

The French consulate in Perth, Western Australia. was
destroyed by an explosion and fire in June. This protest
against the French announcement that it will resunle nuclear
testing has sent shock waves into the South Pacific. Consunler
groups in Australia and New Zealand claim that more than
80% of people questioned in surveys owed to stop buying
French products. France cancelled plans for two military
aircraft to refuel near the northern ports of Australia after
unions refused to service them.

Pacific countries ha e protested before in regard to nuclear
testing, but not \i ith so much passion-and dismay. This i
partly due to independent island nations. along with Australia
and ew Zealand. who have developed a strong sense of
regional identity and do not hesitate to attack outmoded
colonial attitudes.

In 1985, the South Paci.fic Nuclear Free Zone treaty wa
adopted. banning stationing. testing, or dumping nuclear
material in the region's oceans. France has continued testing.
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